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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

Minutes of the Regular Board Meeting 
January 19, 2012 

Trustees Room        Louis Stokes Wing 
12:00 Noon 

 
 
Present: Mr. Corrigan, Ms. Butts, Ms. Rodriguez,  

Mr. Seifullah, Mr. Parker, Mr. Werner (arrived, 
12:12 p.m.) 

 
Absent:  Mr. Hairston 
 
 
Mr. Corrigan called the meeting to order at 12:10 p.m. 
 
Approval of the Minutes 
 
Ms. Butts moved approval of the minutes for the 12/15/11 
Regular Board Meeting; the 12/13/11 Joint Finance, Human 
Resources and Community Services Committee Meeting. Mr. 
Seifullah seconded the motion, which passed unanimously 
by roll call vote. 
 
Mr. Corrigan acknowledged Ivan L. Williams who expressed 
his desire to initiate a non-profit organization that 
would include a sports program that would serve various 
communities in Cleveland.  Mr. Williams requested that 
an event kicking off his program be held the Library’s 
Sports Research Center. 
 
Friends of the Cleveland Public Library Presentation 
 
Anne Marie Warren, Trustee, Friends of the Cleveland 
Public Library and Event Chair, 2012 Night at the 
Library gave details about the upcoming fundraiser, 
Night at the Library: Bon Appétit, to be held on 
November 3 that would focus on the foreign literature 
collection.  Ms. Warren stated that the last Night of 
the Library raised over $28,000 and thanked the Board 
and staff for part support and welcomes participation 
for future events. 
 
Mr. Corrigan thanked Ms. Wallace and stated that he 
looked forward to working together with the Friends to 
start a foundation. 
 
 

REG.  BRD. MTG. 
OF 12/15/11; JOINT 
FINANCE, HUMAN 
RESOURCES AND 
COMMUNITY 
SERVICES COM. 
MTG. OF 12/13/11 
   Approved 
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Endowment Portfolio Presentation 
 
William Mitchner, Vice President, Director of PNC 
Institutional Investments gave a detailed presentation 
of Cleveland Public Library’s Endowment Portfolio as of 
December 31, 2010.  Mr. Mitchner’s presentation included 
but was not limited to: Market Review consisting of 
quarterly economic, equity, fixed income market reviews; 
Investment Guidelines reviewing asset allocation, 
equities and fixed income; Account Review with an 
overall asset allocation summary, portfolio performance, 
account review, fixed income structure and allocation; 
and Market Outlook consisting of asset allocation, 
equity and fixed income summaries.   
 
Mr. Mitchner discussed current event and their effects 
on performance and stated that diversity as well as a 
conservative approach will be maintained. 
 
COMMUNICATIONS 
 
Director Thomas stated that there were no communications 
to report. 
 
 
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT 
 
Ms. Rodriguez presented the following report. 
 
Resolution to Accept Gifts for December 
 
  (See page 46) 
 
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Ms. Butts seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, The Board receives gifts of moneys and library  
services materials from generous citizens from time to  
time; and 
 
WHEREAS, Attached to this Resolution is a Gift Report  
itemizing the gifts received by the Library for the  
month of December 2011; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the gifts described in the Gift Report  
for December 2011 be accepted upon the conditions  
 

RESOLUTION TO 
ACCEPT GIFTS 
FOR DECEMBER 
  Approved 
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connected with said gifts in accordance with Section  
3375.40(K) of the Ohio Revised Code.  
 
Resolution Regarding December 31, 2011 General Fund 
Balance 
  
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Seifullah seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code Section 3375.40 (K)  
provides for the set aside of Unencumbered General  
Fund balances at the end of each fiscal year; and 
 
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code Section 5705.14 provides  
for the transfer and advance of funds from the General  
Fund to other funds; and 
 
WHEREAS, The December 31, 2011 General Fund cash  
balance is as follows: 
 
General Fund Balance, Dec. 31, 2011 $ 35,166,664.70 
Reserve for Encumbrances                   -   6,314,409.02 
Unencumbered Balance, December 31, 2011 $ 28,852,255.68  
Transfer – Building and Repair Fund         - 10,000,000.00 
Unencumbered Balance $ 18,852,255.68; 
  
now therefore be it  
   
RESOLVED, That from the December 31, 2011 Unencumbered  
General Fund Balance of $28,852,255.68, the annual set  
aside of $10,000,000.00 for capital projects be  
transferred to the Building & Repair Fund; and that the  
remaining Unencumbered General Fund balance of  
$18,852,255.68 be carried forward for 2012 operating  
expenses. 
 
First Amendment to the Year 2012 Appropriation 
  

(See pages 47-51) 
 
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Seifullah seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code Section 5705.40 provides for 
the amendment of an appropriation measure when 
necessary; and 

RESOLUTION 
REGARDING 
DECEMBER 31, 
2011 GENERAL 
FUND BALANCE 
  Approved 

FIRST AMENDMENT 
TO THE YEAR 2012 
APPROPRIATION 
  Approved 
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WHEREAS, It is now deemed necessary to amend the Year 
2012 Appropriation Measure to comply with the attached 
January 11, 2012 Amended Official Certificate of 
Estimated Resources received from the Cuyahoga County 
Budget Commission; and  
 
WHEREAS, The aggregate of all appropriation 
classifications does not exceed the total amount 
authorized by the Cuyahoga County Budget Commission; 
therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the sums indicated on the attached First  
Amendment to the Year 2012 Appropriation Schedule be  
approved. 
 
Resolution to Enter Into Agreements for Legal Services  
With Ogletree Deakins 
 
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Seifullah seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS,  For several years,  the Cleveland Public  
Library (“Library”) has obtained legal advice and  
services from the law firm of Ogletree Deakins  
(“Ogletree”) for a variety of labor and employment  
matters on an as-needed basis; and 
 
WHEREAS,  The Library is very satisfied with the quality  
of legal advice and services it receives from Ogletree  
and wishes to continue its attorney-client relationship 
 with Ogletree; and 
 
WHEREAS,  Ogletree has been charging the Library for   
legal advice and services based upon a discounted hourly  
rate of $275 for partners, $195 for Of Counsel, and $150  
for Associates; and 
 
WHEREAS,  Between November 2010 and November 2011, the  
Ogletree billed the Library approximately $19,000 for  
legal advice and services provided by telephone and  
electronic mail communications alone; and 
 
WHEREAS,  Ogletree has agreed to bill the Library at  
fixed not-to-exceed amount of $825 per month for  
telephone and electronic mail communications in lieu of   
billing the Library at an hourly rate, for a trial  
 

RESOLUTION TO 
ENTER INTO 
AGREEMENTS FOR 
LEGAL SERVICES 
WITH OGLETREE 
DEAKINS 
  Approved 
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period commencing on January 1, 2012 and ending on July  
1, 2012; and 
 
WHEREAS,  The Library believes that this will result in  
a savings to the Library of an average of approximately  
$760 per month or approximately $9,100 per year; and 
 
WHEREAS,  The Library and certain current and former  
Library employees have been named as defendants in the  
case of Mary Colston v. Cleveland Public Library, et al,  
Case No. 772326  filed in the Court of Common Pleas on  
December 28, 2011.  Ogletree has offered to defend the  
Library and some or all of the individual defendants at  
its reduced hourly rate, and the Library’s insurance  
company has approved the selection of Ogletree.  The  
Library is required under its insurance policy retainage  
to pay the first $50,000 in legal fees in employment  
litigation matters, after which the insurance company  
will pay all legal fees; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Library Trustees authorizes  
the Director or the Legal Counsel to enter into  
agreements with Ogletree to 1) provide labor and  
employment legal advice and services by phone or email  
in the amount of $825 for a period a six months in a  
total amount not-to-exceed $5,000, which expenditure  
shall be charged to Professional Services Fund Account   
11020053-53710, and 2) to enter into an agreement with  
Ogletree for representation of the Library and certain  
individual defendants in the matter of Mary Colston v.  
Cleveland Public Library, et al, Case No. 772326, in an  
amount not-to-exceed $50,000, which expenditure shall be  
charged to Professional Services Fund Account No.  
11400053-53710, and to execute such other instruments or  
documents as may be necessary or appropriate to  
effectuate the terms of this Resolution, subject to the  
approval of the Chief Legal Officer.  
 
Mr. Werner requested the entire amount invoiced to the  
Library for legal advice and services provided last year  
by Ogletree Deakins. 
 
Resolution Authorizing Amendment to Agreement With  
Spectrum Energy Concepts, Inc. for Lighting Retrofit 
Study 
  
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the following  
resolution. Mr. Parker seconded the motion, which passed  

RESOLUTION 
AUTHORIZING 
AMENDMENT TO 
AGREEMENT WITH 
SPECTRUM 
ENERGY 
CONCEPTS, INC. 
FOR LIGHTING 
RETROFIT STUDY 
  Approved 
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unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS,  On September 15, 2011, the Cleveland Public  
Library Board of Trustees (the “Library”) authorized the  
Director to enter into an agreement with Spectrum Energy  
Concepts Inc. (“Spectrum”) in an amount not-to-exceed  
$11,200, to prepare bid specifications and packages in  
order to implement a demand control ventilation and  
electric heating to steam heating conversion for the  
Main Library and Louis Stokes building; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Director entered into an agreement with  
Spectrum for these services on December 19, 2011; 
 
WHEREAS, Spectrum has also submitted a proposal to the  
Library to provide a analysis of lighting retrofit  
opportunities and possible rebates for all Cleveland  
Public Library buildings served by First Energy for an  
amount not-to-exceed $2,500. 
 
WHEREAS, The Library desires to engage Spectrum to  
provide this analysis in order to evaluate whether  
retrofitting light fixtures would provide a cost savings  
to the Library; now therefore be it  
 
RESOLVED, That the Director or his designee is hereby  
authorized to enter into and execute an amendment to the  
Agreement between the Library and Spectrum entered into  
on December 19, 2011, to expand the scope of services to  
include a lighting retrofit and rebate analysis for an  
additional amount not-to-exceed $2,500 to be charged to  
General Fund Account 11020053-53710 (Professional  
Services), which amendment shall be prepared by the  
Library’s Chief Legal Officer. 
  
Mr. Corrigan stated that this item was discussed at  
length at Finance Committee Meeting. 
 
Resolution Ratifying the Purchase of OCLC Cataloging, 
Worldcat Resource Sharing and Access Services 
 
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the following 
resolution. Mr. Seifullah seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, The Cleveland Public Library has purchased  
OCLC cataloging records for many years from OhioNet; and 
 

RESOLUTION 
RATIFYING THE 
PURCHASE OF 
OCLC 
CATALOGING, 
WORLDCAT 
RESEROUCE 
SHARING AND 
ACCESS SERVICES 
  Approved 
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WHEREAS,  The Cleveland Public Library’s Interlibrary  
Loan and resource sharing services use OCLC software and  
require access to OCLC’s WorldCat database; and 

 
WHEREAS,  The Cleveland Public Library acquires OCLC  
cataloging records and resource sharing services on an  
annual subscription basis; and  
 
WHEREAS,  OCLC is a sole source provider for OCLC  
cataloging records and resource sharing services; and 
 
WHEREAS,  OhioNet is subsidiary of OCLC; and 
 
WHEREAS,  The Cleveland Public Library entered into  
renewal agreements with OhioNet for services in 2011 and 
2012; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees ratifies and  
approves the purchase of OCLC Cataloging, WorldCat  
Resource Sharing and Access Services for 2011 encumbered  
on PO# 110052 in an amount not exceed to $206,367.95,  
and for the first half of 2012, encumbered on PO# 111729  
in an amount not to exceed $113,863.38; both purchase  
orders charged to the General Fund, account 14140053- 
53800 Library Material Control; now be it further 
 
RESOLVED. That the Library’s Director or his designee  
are authorized to enter into such agreements and execute  
other instruments or documents necessary or appropriate  
to effectuate the terms of this Resolution, subject to  
the approval of the Chief Legal Officer. 
 
Resolution Authorizing the Cleveland Public Library to 
Participate in the State of Ohio Cooperative Purchasing 
Program 
 
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the following 
resolution. Ms. Butts seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS,  Effective March 6, 1986, Ohio’s Cooperative  
Purchasing Act provides the opportunity for public  
libraries to participate in contracts distributed by the  
State of Ohio, Department of Administrative Services,  
Office of Cooperative Purchasing for the purchase of  
supplies, services, equipment and certain materials; and  
 
 

RESOLUTION 
AUTHORIZING 
THE CLEVELAND 
PUBLIC LIBRARY 
TO PARTICIPATE 
IN THE STATE OF 
OHIO 
COOPERATIVE 
PURCHASING 
PROGRAM 
  Approved 
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WHEREAS, The Cleveland Public Library is required under  
Revised Code Section 3375.41 to competitively bid  
 
improvements to the Library the cost of which exceeds  
$25,000, and in some cases, purchases of equipment and  
other materials are considered improvements which must  
be competitively bid; and 
 
WHEREAS,   Purchases made through the state of Ohio’s  
Cooperative Purchasing program are exempt from  
competitive bidding requirements pursuant to Revised  
Code Section 125.04(C), and prices of supplies,  
services, and equipment are often available at volume  
discounts; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Cleveland  
Public Library hereby requests authority in the name of  
the Cleveland Public Library to participate in state  
contracts which the Department of Administrative  
Services, Office of State Purchasing has entered into  
and the Office of Cooperative Purchasing has distributed  
for the purchase of supplies, services, equipment and  
certain other materials pursuant to Revised Code Section  
125.04; and be it further 
 
RESOLVED, That the Library’s Director or his designee is  
authorized on behalf of the Cleveland Public Library to  
execute such documents as may be necessary to  
participate in the State Purchasing Program, and to be  
bound by all contract terms and conditions as the  
Department of Administrative Services, Office of  
Cooperative Purchasing prescribes. Such terms and  
conditions may include a reasonable annual membership  
fee which is currently $100.00 per year, to cover the  
administrative costs which the Department of  
Administrative Services incurs as a result of the  
Cleveland Public Library’s participation in the  
contract. Further, that the Library Director does hereby  
agree to be bound by all such terms and conditions and  
to not cause or assist in any way the misuse of such 
contracts or make contract disclosures to non-members of  
the Coop for the purpose of avoiding the requirements  
established by ORC 125.04; be it further  
 
RESOLVED, That the Director or his designee is hereby  
authorized to agree in the name of the Cleveland Public  
Library to directly pay the vendor, under each such  
state contract in which it participates for items it  
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receives pursuant to the contract, and the Fiscal  
Officer is hereby authorized to directly pay the vendor;  
be it further 
 
RESOLVED, Provided this Resolution receives a unanimous  
affirmative vote of all Trustees present, the Board of  
Trustees hereby suspends the provision contained in  
Article IX of the Board’s By-Laws requiring that this 
Resolution be referred to the Committee on Finance,  
in order that the Cleveland Public Library may receive  
the benefits of membership in the State’s Cooperative  
Purchasing Program as soon as possible. 
 
Joyce Dodrill, Chief Legal Officer, gave a detailed over 
view of the State of Ohio Cooperative Purchasing Program 
including the benefits and advantages of participation.  
This resolution authorizes Library’s application and 
participation in this program. 
 
Mr. Corrigan stated that it is worthwhile to have access 
to the vendors participating in this program but 
recommends that the Library be aware of the value vendor 
diversity and supporting local businesses. 
 
Ms. Rodriguez submitted the following reports. 
 
Fiscal Officer’s Report  
 

(See pages 52-102) 
 
Report on Investments 
 

(See page 103) 
 

Report on Conference and Travel Expenditures 
 

(See pages 104-105) 
 
 
Purchases from $5,000 to $25,000 for the period  
10/1/11-12/31/11 
 
 (See page 106) 
 
Purchases Exceeding $25,000 for the period, 10/1/11-
12/31/11 
 
 (See page 107) 

FISCAL 
OFFICER’S 
REPORT 
  Submitted 
 
 
REPORT ON 
INVESTMENTS 
  Submitted 
 
REPORT ON 
CONFER. & 
TRAVEL 
EXPENDITURES 
  Submitted 

PURCHASES 
FROM $5,000-
$25,000, 10/1/11-
12/31/11 
  Submitted 
 
 
PRUCHASES 
EXCEEDING 
$25,000, 10/1/11-
12/31/11 
  Submitted 
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HUMAN RESOURCES COMMITTEE REPORT 
 
Mr. Seifullah presented the following report. 
 
Regular Employee Report  
 

(See pages 108-112) 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the Regular Employee 
Report. Mr. Werner seconded the motion, which passed  
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
Resolution Adopting NEO Administration Company as  
Third-Party Administrator of the Cleveland Public 
Library’s Flexible Spending Account and Commuter 
Benefits Plan, Ratifying Contracts, and Approving and 
Adopting Restated Plan 
 
 (See pages 113-127) 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution. Ms. Rodriguez seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, Effective October 1, 2008, the Board of 
Trustees of the Cleveland Public Library (“Library”) 
adopted a Flexible Spending Plan for employees of the 
Cleveland Public Library pursuant to Internal Revenue 
Code Sections 125, 105, and 129, permitting employees to 
make pre-tax contributions to Health Care Spending 
Accounts and Dependent Care Spending Accounts for 
qualified out-of-pocket expenses; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Library also established a Commuter  
Benefits Plan pursuant to Internal Revenue Code Section  
132;  
 
WHEREAS, The Library appointed Automatic Data  
Processing, Inc. (“ADP”) as the third-party  
administrator of the Flexible Spending Account Plan and  
Commuter Benefits Plan in 2008; and 
 
WHEREAS, In 2011, the Library decided to terminate its  
agreement with ADP and solicited proposals from four (4)  
vendors to provide administration services to replace  
ADP; and 
 
 

 
 
REGULAR 
EMPLOYMENT 
REPORT 
  Approved 
 
 
 
 
 
 
RESOLUTION 
ADOPTING NEO 
ADMINISTRATION 
COPMAY AS 
THIRD-PARTY 
ADMINISTRATOR 
OF THE 
CLEVELAND 
PUBLIC LIBRARY’S 
FLEXIBLE 
SPENDING 
ACCOUNT AND 
COMMUTER 
BENEFITS PLAN, 
RATIFYING 
CONTRACTS, AND 
APPROVING AND 
ADOPTING 
RESTATED PLAN 
  Approved 
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WHEREAS, The Library determined NEO Administration 
Company (“NEO”) to be the best qualified provider of 
such services and entered into an Administrative 
Services Agreement, a Business Associate Agreement, and 
supporting agreements with NEO, effective January 1, 
2012.  The total cost of services is not expected to  
exceed $25,000 for the year 2012; and 
 
WHEREAS,  NEO revised the Library’s Flexible Spending 
Account Plan and Plan Summary which have been reviewed 
and approved by the Library Chief Legal Officer; now 
therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the restated Flexible Spending Account  
Plan and Plan Summary dated January 1, 2012 are hereby  
approved and adopted; and be it further 
 
RESOLVED, That NEO is hereby appointed the third-party 
administrator of the Flexible Spending Account Plan and 
Commuter Benefits Plan effective January 1, 2012; and be 
it further 
 
RESOLVED, That the Administrative Services Agreement, 
Business Associate Agreement and supporting agreements 
necessary to administer the Library’s Flexible Spending 
Account and Commuter Benefits Plans are hereby ratified 
and approved; be it further 
 
RESOLVED, That the Director or his designee is 
authorized to execute the Plans and to execute such  
other instruments, documents, and amendments to Plans 
and agreements as may be necessary or appropriate to 
maintain and administer the Plans in the future, subject 
to approval of the Library’s Chief Legal Counsel. 
 
Mr. Seifullah stated that this item was discussed at 
length at Human Resource Committee Meeting.  
 
Mr. Seifullah submitted the following reports.   
 
Report on Paid Sick Time Used by the Month 
 
 (See page 128) 
 
 
Affirmative Action Plan Report 
 
 (See page 129) 

REPORT ON 
PAID SICK 
TIME 
  Submitted 
 
AFFIRMATIVE 
ACTION PLAN 
REPORT 
  Submitted 
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Insurance Summary Report 
 
 (See page 130) 
 
 
COMMUNITY SERVICES 
 
Mr. Werner submitted the following report. 
 
Approval of Fines & Fees Schedule 
 
     (See pages 131-132) 
 
Mr. Werner moved approval of the following resolution. 
Mr. Seifullah seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, The State Auditor requires that the fines and  
fees assessed by Cleveland Public Library be approved by  
the Board of Library Trustees; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Fines and Fees Schedule is revised and  
updated, as needed, to provide greater clarity and  
definition to library operations and services; and  
 
WHEREAS, The Library’s Administration recommends  
revisions and additions to the current schedule in the  
interest of providing a consistent level of service  
excellence to the community; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Library will provide multifunction devices  
for the public to print, scan, fax, and copy documents  
and fees must be established for their use; now  
therefore be it  
  
RESOLVED, That the Board of Library Trustees approves  
the revised Fines and Fees Schedule, as attached, to be  
effective February 1, 2012. 
 
Mr. Corrigan stated that this revision of fines and fees 
includes charges for multifunction devices for the 
public to print, scan, fax and copy documents. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
INSURANCE 
SUMMARY REPORT 
 Submitted 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
APPROVAL OF 
FINES & FEES 
SCHEDULE 
  Approved 
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Resolution to Adopt Strategic Plan 
 
 (See pages 133-145) 
 
Mr. Werner moved approval of the following resolution.  
Mr. Seifullah seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS,  Cleveland Public Library welcomes the New Year  
with tremendous optimism for the future of the Library  
and the city of Cleveland; and  
 
WHEREAS, A renewed sense of purpose and a vision of a  
better Cleveland compel us to greater levels of  
engagement with the people we serve; and  
 
WHEREAS, We move forward grounded in awareness of our  
identity as a library and guided by core principles that  
steer right action; and  
 
WHEREAS, A new framework of strategic priorities will  
focus our resources and actions on forming communities  
of learning; fighting community deficits; getting ready  
to serve the library users of 2019—our sesquicentennial  
year; and innovating for efficient and sustainable  
operations, all within the context of a global  
perspective; and   
 
WHEREAS, The Director submits and recommends approval  
of a new three-year strategic plan for 2012-2014 that  
incorporates the strategic framework with a new approach  
for turning ideas into actions; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Cleveland  
Public Library approves the adoption of CPL Strategic  
Plan 2012-2014, with special encouragement to the  
Library’s leadership and staff to celebrate their  
successes along the way.  
  
Mr. Corrigan commended Director Thomas and Timothy 
Diamond, Special Assistant to the Director, for their 
hard work on this strategic plan.   
 
Mr. Diamond gave a power point presentation of the 
Strategic Plan. The presentation included an overview of 
the new vision statement that aligns with the City's 
Sustainable Cleveland 2019 initiative; the new mission 
statement that reaffirms the Library as the "People's  

RESOLUTION TO 
ADOPT 
STRATEGIC 
PLAN 
  Approved 
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University;" the guiding principles voted on by staff 
through a crowdsourcing social media tool; identity 
statements that demonstrate the Library's reach and 
interconnectedness; the strategic priorities: form 
communities of learning, fight community deficits, ready 
for the future: CPL150, cultivate a global perspective, 
and innovate for efficient and sustainable operations; 
and the new methods and approach to guide future 
actions.  Mr. Diamond emphasized how communities of 
learning have the power to erode community deficits, and 
how crucial it is for the Library to keep its focus on 
what it needs to be in 2019, when the Library will 
celebrate 150 years of service. 
 
Monthly Activity Report  
 

(See pages 146-152) 
 
Mr. Werner stated that he intends to meet with Anastasia 
Diamond-Ortiz to discuss redesigning the Monthly 
Activities report into a more usable format. 
 
Building Status Update 
 
Myron Scruggs, Facilities Administrator, stated that 
Tech Central began on Tuesday with an anticipated May 1 
opening. 
 
 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT 
 
Before presenting his report, Director Thomas introduced 
Tim Goergen, Safety & Security Operations Manager; 
thanked Myron Scruggs for reducing the number of lights 
used after library hours; and commended Amy Pawlowski 
for on-line emedia chat; acknowledged the significant 
increase in downloadable materials; and acknowledged 
Cindy Lombardo, Debbie Hajzack and those who 
participated in the Warm Up Cleveland project. 
 
Monthly Statistics 
 
Circulation for the month of December was 578,941. This 
is an increase of 7% from last year’s December 
circulation of 539,860. A closer analysis of the numbers 
uncovers that the average hourly circulation was down at 
the Main building, but up significantly in the branches. 
The circulation activity year-to-date, has been 
consistent with the activity from 2010. Circulation at  

 
 
 
 
 
MONTHLY 
ACTIVITY REPORT 
  Submitted 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
BUIDLING STATUS 
UPDATE 
  Presented 
 
 
 
 
DIRECTOR’S 
REPORT 
  Presented 
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Cleveland Public Library has remained stable despite 
libraries around the country reporting significant drops 
in circulation activity. Circulation for 2011 was 
6,799,839, while the circulation for 2010 was 6,809,003. 
 
The number of computer sessions jumped by 14%, from 
67,529 in 2010 to 76,853 in 2011. Additionally, the 
number of hours in use for our computers increased from 
47,397 in 2010 to 52,527 in 2011. This was an increase 
of 11%. In 2010, we saw significant decreases in 
computer usage due to changes to in our circulation 
policy. However, over the past year, there were double 
digit increases of computer hours in use. 
 
Attendance for the month of December was 277,431. This 
is an increase of almost 13% from last year’s December’s 
attendance of 246,244. Both the main library and 
branches reported increases in attendance. However, we 
report a yearly decrease in attendance for 2011 of 5%. 
 
Programming/Outreach 
 
December was a quieter but still outstanding month for 
CPL programming. While thousand’s enjoyed University 
Circle’s 18th Annual Circle Fest, over 800 attendees were 
entertained by children from the Cleveland School of the 
Arts at CPL’s Martin Luther King, Jr. branch. CSA’s 
Dance Department and its choir performed, while 
activities for children were held downstairs. 
 
Board President, Tom Corrigan and I hosted a visit from 
Mr. Wang Yansheng, Cultural Counselor, and Mr. Ma 
Yunfei, Consul, both of the Consulate General of the 
People’s Republic of China in New York. The officials 
were joined by Anita Chung, Curator of Asian Art at the 
Cleveland Museum of Art. Both gentlemen were visiting to 
view “Chinese Art in an Age of Revolution: Fu Baoshi 
(1904-1965)” at CMA. It was an enjoyable visit and both 
were impressed with our Main Library building and our 
collections. 
 
Buildings 
 
In response to inquiries by the board, I requested that 
Myron Scruggs (Property Management) examine our lighting 
of the Main and Louis Stokes Wing buildings after hours. 
I am proud to report that Myron has reduced the number 
of lights on by 20-25% and anticipates some additional  
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reduction as a result of Property Management doing a 
floor by floor walkthrough and identifying specific 
breakers that can be turned off when the Library is 
closed. 
  
Meetings and Activities 
 

• I was joined by Board President, Tom Corrigan at 
the kickoff reception for the African American 
Cultural Garden. 

• I attended Library Journal’s 3rd Annual Director’s 
Summit. Entitled “Moving from Outputs to Outcomes”, 
the conference which was held in Columbus drew 
directors from across the country. 

• I was joined by Tim Diamond (Planning and 
Research), as we met with Councilman Joe Cimperman 
and Councilman Matt Zone to discuss future 
projects. 

• I attended the Network for Neighborhood Success 
Volunteer Recognition Ceremony that was held at the 
Rice branch. Honored for his work in the community 
was Rice Branch Manager Ali Boyd. 

• I met with Karen Gahl-Mills, Executive Director of 
Cuyahoga Arts and Culture to examine ways that CPL 
can be better integrated into the Arts community. 

 
CLEVNET 
 
September’s total OverDrive CLEVNET eMedia collection 
circulation was 52,900, almost doubling last year’s 
total of 27,928. CPL has 3,247 total followers on 
Twitter and the Facebook page currently has 3,648 fans. 
 
Kudos to Amy Pawlowski (Automation) and David Reynolds 
(Automation), who provided online eMedia chat support 
right after Christmas for new owners of eBook readers. 
 
 
PUBLIC SERVICES 
 
Programs/Exhibits: 
 
During the month of December the Library hosted 35 
programs for adults, 14 for teens, and 11 for children. 
Total disbursements for programming related services 
totaled $1,012. Notable programs for the month were the 
Kyodai Brass Quintet and Warm-Up Cleveland, a system- 
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wide knitting initiative that has produced over 250 
knitted items to be donated to charity.   

 
The Outreach and Programming Services Department has 
moved to change the way library programs and services 
are promoted in print. Beginning with the March-June 
programming cycle, programs and services will be 
promoted in a single publication; branch “drop-in” 
activities (i.e. crafts and story times) will be 
promoted through individual branch specific flyers.  
 
A total of 34 patron and 9 staff requests for CPL 
meeting room space were processed in the month of 
December. Wedding photography at Main library was 
scheduled for 9 parties.  

 
On December 7, the Consumer Finance Protection Bureau 
(CFPB) used the Louis Stokes Wing Auditorium for a town 
hall meeting regarding various consumer financial 
products and the regulations that govern them. The event 
was hosted by Raj Date – Special Advisor to the 
Secretary of Treasury on the CFPB and approximately 80 
people were in attendance.  
 
Business, Economics and Labor (BEL) staff continued to 
display new arrivals in the department. 
BEL staff submitted programming forms and ideas for the 
2012 programming year. Programs include: Book Discussion 
on March 28, April 25, May 30, and June 27; and two 
programs with local business leaders: Mike Pruitt of 
Mike Pruitt Honda – “An Afternoon on Business Strategy” 
and Darwin Rutledge of the Rutledge Group – “The Right 
Fit – How to Determine the Insurance Needs of Your Small 
Business or Non-Profit”. 
 
Music at Main hosted Cleveland Institute of Music’s 
Kyodai Brass Quintet (20 people attended.  Fine Arts 
Librarian, Michael Dalby edited audio and posted it on 
the CPL Podcast webpage.   
 
On December 10, Victoria Kabo hosted the regular meeting 
of Russian Book Club at Memorial-Nottingham Branch.  
 
Public Services Manager, Ronald Burdick and Subject 
Department Librarian Beverly Austin have sketched out an 
exhibit on Public Square for display on the 6th floor in 
the History and Geography department.  The exhibit will 
be mounted early in January, 2012. 
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Literature Librarian, Tim Phillips prepared a small 
display of books on Russell Hoban an American writer of 
fantasy and science fiction who died on December 20, 
2011.  Literature Manager, Amy Dawson took delivery of 
40 photographs for the upcoming Cleveland Photographic 
Society exhibit and lecture to begin January 14, 2012.  
 
Public Administration staff members, Brenda Robinson, 
Eddie Johnson and Elaine Herroon hosted a holiday open-
house at PAL for the entire staff of City Hall on 
December 21. A smörgåsbord of sandwiches, cheeses, 
fruits and vegetables, and sweets was offered to all who 
attended. This event has become an anticipated and 
appreciated holiday event at City Hall, and has created 
much goodwill for the Library. 
 
On December 17, the Science and Technology Department 
sponsored “The Biggest Holiday Wrapping Party Ever!”  
Staff helped patrons make creative packages, gifts and 
wrapping paper using discarded material.   
 
The Social Sciences Book Club held a book discussion on 
the book “God Never Blinks” by Regina Brett.  
 
Youth Services Librarian, Jennifer Rhodes conducted a 
story time and tour for 30 children from Urban Community 
School.   
 
Outreach: 
 
On Friday, December 16, the Library received a visit 
from Mr. Wang Yansheng, Cultural Counselor, and Mr. Ma 
Yunfei, Consul, both of the Consulate General of the 
People's Republic of China in New York. These 
distinguished cultural officials were in Cleveland to 
view "Chinese Art in an Age of Revolution: Fu Baoshi 
(1904–1965)" at the Cleveland Museum of Art. They were 
accompanied to the Library by Anita Chung, Curator of 
Asian Art, who had called Mr. Ruffing four days earlier 
to arrange the visit. The visit included a brief tour of 
Main Library and a discussion about libraries with 
Director Thomas and Trustee Corrigan. Mr. Wang indicated 
that the Cleveland Museum of Art, the Cleveland 
Orchestra and the Cleveland Public Library were all very 
well known among the Chinese cultural community as being 
among the best cultural institutions in the United 
States. 
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The Computer Learning Connection (CLC) staff taught a 
total of 18 classes at main and 45 classes at 11 CPL 
branches during the month. CLC taught eighteen classes 
at Main Library and forty-five classes at eleven 
branches.  CLC coordinator Olivia Hoge participated in 
three eReader demonstrations for the public. 
 
Librarian Bruce Biddle attended NewBridge Center for 
Arts & Technology Open House. There he met with Dr. 
Karen Clark-Keys about outreach. The Center offers after 
school youth arts programs including the latest in 
digital recording equipment, cameras, computers, and art 
supplies.   
 
Foreign Literature staff members, Melanie McCarter and 
Tatiana Shneyder managed and processed 2,448 Long Loan 
request items from eight CPL/CLEVNET agencies.   
Tatiana Shneyder retrieved 50 ILL requests. Of the 
total, 34 came from out-of-state and 16 from within 
Ohio. 
 
On December 9, fifteen 7th grade students and on December 
13 fourteen 8th grade students from Birchwood School, 
4400 West 140th Street, Cleveland visited the Library to 
do research for History Day projects. 
 
On Saturday, December 17, over 40 students from St 
Barnabas School, Northfield, Ohio, visited the Library 
for History Day project research. 
 
Jun Francisco, Director of Collections Management for 
the Rock & Roll Hall of Fame, visited Map Collection on 
December 16 for some assistance in scanning a number of 
historical posters on the T1200 equipment.  
 
Amy Dawson attended a meeting at the State Library of 
Ohio for the Choose to Read Ohio selection committee to 
finalize the selections for the 2013/2014 promotion.  
Ms. Dawson also attended a meeting with Ohioana 
Executive Director, Linda Hengst to discuss the Ohioana 
Book Festival scheduled for May 12, 2012, in Columbus, 
Ohio.   
 
Collections/Reference: 
 
Cleveland Public Library reached an agreement with Gale 
Publishing to make a substantial print-to-digital 
conversion in early 2012. The agreement included  
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approximately 2,200 titles published by 75 publishers in 
six categories: Core 1 Reference (titles currently owned 
by CPL in print); Core 2 Reference (titles new to CPL’s 
collection); Elementary/Middle School reference, Career 
Development, Travel, and Directories. With the exception 
of travel guides and children’s materials, the Library 
will no longer acquire any of the reference titles 
included in this proposal in print format. The savings 
achieved will be redirected to the purchase of 
subsequent editions of Gale e-reference titles, with 
future purchases being based on actual usage statistics.  
 
Gale’s initial price quotation of $441,442.49 reflected 
discounts that ranged from 5% to 75% for each title. 
Materials that had previously been purchased by the 
Library in paper format were discounted at the highest 
percentage. The final price of $352,192.83 reflected a 
negotiated discount of 20% for the entire collection. 
Gale has agreed to provide substantial marketing support 
to insure a successful roll-out of the Gale Virtual 
Reference Library. 
 
The benefits of the Gale Virtual Reference Library are 
many:  
 

• In a single step, Cleveland Public Library advances 
to the forefront of providing equalized access far 
beyond the Main Library’s walls to authoritative 
digital e-resources/information. 

• Every article in the Gale Virtual Reference Library 
can be read and listened to. 

• Every article in the Gale Virtual Reference Library 
can be translated into 14 different languages.  

• Articles can be downloaded to any downloadable 
device (I-PAD, Kindle, Nook, etc.). 

• The Gale platform allows patrons to search across 
all of Gale’s virtual reference, including 
databases, simultaneously.  

 
Mr. Ruffing worked with Joyce Dodrill to craft a letter 
outlining the Library’s intention to accept two 
reference copies of a series of privately recorded 
Musicarnival performances. The letter was signed by the 
Director on December 21 and promptly delivered to Diana 
Price (daughter of Musicarnival founder John L. Price, 
Jr.), who needed the letter to complete fundraising 
arrangements to have the very fragile reel-to-reel tapes  
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transferred to a stable medium and digitally restored.  
 
Included are all extant Musicarnival recordings covering 
the period 1955-1964, during which time Mr. Price 
recorded 84 productions of 62 musicals, operettas and 
grand operas, including the world stage premiere of 
Rodgers and Hammerstein's Cinderella in 1961. The 
digitally restored recordings will be donated to the 
Library in CD format by the Goodspeed Opera House 
Foundation of East Haddam, Connecticut. Goodspeed’s 
archives contain a comprehensive collection of published 
recordings documenting the history of American musical 
theatre, as well as an extensive collection of private, 
unpublished recordings. The CDs will be added to the 
Library’s Musicarnival Archives as they are received.  
 
The Library reached an agreement to acquire four 
important Cleveland items from the Old Erie Street Book 
Store. The acquisition included a very rare 1921 Kokoon 
Klub Bal Masque poster, an original watercolor by 
Cleveland School artist Frank Wilcox depicting the 
Cleveland Flats in 1842, and two bound volumes 
(published volumes 1, 3 and 4) of Cleveland Town Topics.  
 
At the Administration’s direction, Mr. Ruffing worked 
with Joyce Dodrill to prepare a legal agreement to 
establish a CPL circulating collection at Cuyahoga 
Community College’s Metro Campus. Ms. Dodrill submitted 
the final contract to Tri-C on December 27. The 
collection is to be modeled after CPL’s sites at CSU and 
CWRU and is slated to open in September 2012. 
 
The Library received two calls from parties interested 
in managing the sale of the Library’s discarded books. 
Written proposals were requested from both parties and 
one proposal was received. Following an evaluation of 
the proposal and an evaluation of the performance of 
Better World Books in 2011, Director Thomas decided to 
renew the Library’s agreement with Better World Books. 
Joyce Dodrill submitted a letter of intent to renew on 
December 6.  
 
Work on the inventory of rare books in the Special 
Collections vault came to a temporary halt at the end of 
the year with the retirement of Richard Fox, Special 
Projects Librarian. Mr. Fox inventoried a total of 
approximately 6,000 Special Collections volumes. Mr. Fox 
prepared a summary of the work he completed on the  
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project so that it can be continued as staff becomes 
available in the future.   
 
The Criterion Collection was received at Main Library 
and placed in a new section of “Classics” in the Audio 
Video Department. This “destination collection” is a 
unique assemblage of about 400 important classic and 
contemporary films from around the world, published in 
editions of the highest technical quality, with 
supplemental features that enhance the appreciation of 
the art of film.  
 
Map Librarian Tom Edwards sent superseded USGS 
topographical maps for Virginia to Virginia Technical 
University. 
 
The finding aid for the Cleveland Park Plans was 
completed and was reviewed by the Main Collections 
Manager. 
  
Effective December 31, Subject Department Library 
Assistant Daniel Smith and Subject Department Lorna 
Holness retired from the Library, and ended their 
assignments in the History and Geography Department’s 
Map Collection.  Neither person will be replaced, 
reducing the History and Geography complement to 9 
persons.  Subject Department Library Assistant  
Danilo Milich will be moved from Photograph Collection 
to work with Map Librarian Thomas Edwards in the Map 
Collection. 
 
The Literature Department continues to weed the Fiction 
Collection according to written guidelines.  25,000 
items have been weeded from the collection in 2011.  
Literature Department pages have straightened shelves 
and worked on mini-shifting projects to neaten shelves 
and improve the overall appearance of the collection.  
 
Michael Ruffing assisted a patron by email with a 
request for permission to use photograph and drawings 
related to the East Ohio Gas Company Fire in a book he 
is writing.  
 
Staff/Professional Development: 
 
Interviews were conducted for new public services 
substitutes on December 12 and 13, Sheba Marcus-Bey was 
on the panel with John Skrtic and Michael Ruffing. 
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Forrest Lykins helped to inventory and organize the 
training computers and peripherals for use in the new 
transport system. Additionally he is currently testing 
out the new laptop bags to see if they can serve as well 
as the backpacks have. 
 
Fine Art staff (Michael Dalby, Stacie Brisker, Bruce 
Biddle, Bill Chase, and Kelly Brown) won the “On the Bus 
Award” for their outstanding programming efforts in 
2011. 
 
Debbie Hajzak participated in Lean Six Sigma training.  
She also attended the SEIU District 1199 Executive 
Committee Meeting in Columbus on Dec. 14. 
 
Youth Services staff members, Christine Feczkanin and 
Eanas Salem attended Community Partner FAFSA Training. 
Sandy Nosse and Elizabeth Saxton attended an 
implementation meeting sponsored by the Higher Education 
Compact of Greater Cleveland.   
 

BRANCHES 
 

• Glenville Branch Manager Carol Johnson performed as 
guest speaker at the J. Glen Smith Senior Forum 10th 
Anniversary celebration hosted by Deborah Freeman 
MD,MPH, FACOG and  Nancy A. Cooper RN at the 
Fairhill Center 

• Martin Luther King Jr. Branch Manager, Toni Parker 
helped to plan, organize and host the Annual 
Holiday Circle Fest with the Cleveland Public 
Library Programming Department and our University 
Circle partners. Over 800 patrons attended this 
event 

• Rice Branch Manager Ali Boyd reports that The Griot 
Project, the Poetic Power Series at Rice continues 
to grow 

• Addison Branch Youth Services staff hosted The 
"Countdown to Noon" program16 Children and five 
parents participated 

• Garden Valley youth services librarian Pasha 
Moncrief conducted a program on snowflakes. 
Children learned how snowflakes are formed and they 
created snowflakes from white construction paper 
for the Winter Bulletin Board 

• The Glenville Branch Youth Services Librarian, 
Monica Rudzinski visited 7 schools in the Glenville  
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service area to deliver the Winter Reading Club 
Letter and promote library services.  CMSD 
elementary schools:  Patrick Henry, Franklin Delano 
Roosevelt, Iowa-Maple, Marcus Garvey; CMSD High 
Schools:  Glenville; Parochial:  St, Aloysius; 
Charter 

• MLK staff member, Ron Roberts visited with four 
area schools. These schools included Citizens 
Academy, Citizens Leadership Academy, Bolton 
Elementary, and John Hay.  

• Ginaya Willoughby attended a training session 
through the Cleveland Diocese called "Protecting 
Gods Children" which dealt with preventing sexual 
abuse and identifying characteristics and behavior 
of predators 

• Union Youth Services Librarian, Donna Willingham 
read the Seven Spools of Thread, a Kwanzaa story 
and had several people in the audience participate 
during the annual Kwanzaa program 

• Veronica Jackson, Branch Clerk, Harvard Lee retired 
after twenty three years of service 

• Wade Cole, Branch Clerk, Union Branch retired after 
thirty years of service 

• Joyce Bowers transferred from Memorial Nottingham 
to Mount Pleasant/East 131 Dyad Manager, effective 
January 2, 2012 

• Paula Logan-Reid transferred from Mount Pleasant/ 
East 131 Dyad to Memorial Nottingham Branch 
Manager, effective January 2, 2012 

• GED/ESOL classes continue at Brooklyn, Fleet, 
Rockport, South Brooklyn, Walz, and West Park 

• Carnegie West Manager, Angela Guinther was 
approached by representatives from Sustainable 
Cleveland 2019 regarding a “Menu for the Future” 
discussion course 

• Carnegie West Children’s Librarian Helen Zaluckyj 
completed the last dream book program; all of the 
teens that attended the Kent Wise inspirational 
program in October now have created their visual 
goals 

• Sterling Manager Cal Zunt attended the Ward 5 
Community Meeting, the Central Family to 
Family Collaborative, and the Marion Sterling 
Partnership Core Group meetings 
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• The F.L.I.P. House at West Park Branch was heavily 
used by area children. Eighteen F.L.I.P. book kits 
were used in the branch this month 

• Brooklyn clerk, Laquetta Belle resigned effective 
Dec. 31 

• Fleet Library Assistant Cheryl Staples retired 
effective December 31 

• Rockport clerk Janet Hillbery officially retired 
this month after over 30 years service. Her 
position was filled laterally by Carla Bennett from 
Youth Services 

• South Brooklyn, clerk Dolores Sheffield retired as 
of December 31 after more than 30 years 

 
OHIO LIBRARY FOR THE BLIND AND PHYSICALLY DISABLED 

 
In December, OLBPD circulated 60,821 items directly to 
patrons, with an additional 8,346 items downloaded 
through OHIO-BARD. The quantities of books downloaded 
using OHIO-BARD remains steady, with 8,288 books 
downloaded in November. Digital book circulation is 
increasingly widening the gap between cassette 
circulation, where 36,789 digital books to 23,254 
cassette books circulated this month.  
 
The National Library Service (NLS) released its plan for 
the withdrawal of the RC (books on tape) collection by 
2015. Beginning in 2012, OLBPD will be withdrawing 
116,344 RC books over three NLS XESS cycles each year 
for the next three years, and then withdrawing 57,245 
master RC copies in 2015 for a grand total of 406,227 RC 
copies slated to be withdrawn from the collection. After 
2015, NLS libraries will only circulate and support 
digital media. 
 
OLBPD is working with State Library of Ohio Talking Book 
Program and CPL Public Services and Marketing and 
Communications to develop and produce a thirty second 
public service announcement about the OLBPD service. On 
December 13th, OLBPD Manager Will Reed and CPL Acting 
Assistant Marketing & Communications Administrator Cathy 
Poilpre met with North Water Partners to discuss ideas 
on developing potential concepts for a PSA. The PSA will 
be used both on radio and television to promote OLBPD 
service throughout the State of Ohio in an effort to 
help increase public awareness about the program.  
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OLBPD’s hosted its annual online Holiday Book Chat with 
students from the Ohio State School for the Blind on 
Friday, December 9th with the older elementary students 
reading “A Season of Gifts” by Richard Peck and December 
16th with the younger students reading “The Crunchy 
Munchy Christmas Tree” by Karen Gray Ruelle.  
 
A new adaptive technology (AT) sign to help patrons 
clearly identify adaptive technology have been printed 
for display for AT workstations available at CPL 
libraries and public departments.  
 
Four new CCTV magnifiers were purchased and will be 
placed at OLBPD, Martin Luther King Jr. Branch, Eastman 
Branch, and Main Library (AT Workstation in Maps 
Collection).  
 
OLBPD staff Ken Redd and Michelle Makkos visited the 
Strongsville Senior Center on December 1, and spoke with 
CPL Main Library Managers about the OLBPD service on 
December 14 during their December Managers Meeting. 
 
The OLBPD Cyber-Dialogue Book Discussion was held on 
December 8, where the group discussed Agatha Christie's 
"Hercule Poirot's Christmas: A Hercule Poirot Mystery.” 
 
Aaron Goldberg received a lateral transfer from the 
position of OLBPD Shipping Clerk (PTR), Ohio Library for 
the Blind and Physically Disabled, to the position of 
OLBPD Shipping Clerk, Permanent Full-Time, effective 
December 18. 
 
MOBILE SERVICES DEPARTMENT 
 
STATISTICS: 
54 Stops  
5 New library card applications 
660 Persons on board 
836 Reference, 578 Directional in person 
174 Reference, 9 Directional via phone 
 
On the Road to Reading: 
• 12 Pediatric and WIC sites were visited with 55 

people contacts at these sites. 69 daycare classes 
were visited with a total of 769 in attendance. 986 
items were circulated in 42 deposit kits.  
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Marla McConnell was released from Drivers’ training and 
began acting as a regular driver on December 20. 
 
Reba Elder reports 6 new Homebound customers for the 
month.  
 
 
TECHNICAL SERVICES 
 
Patricia Lowrey, Technical Services Administrator, 
attended two days of Lean Six Sigma training. Ms. Lowrey 
and Rollie Welch met with John Skrtic and Main Library 
Managers and Administrators Michael Ruffing, Sarah 
Flinn, and Sandy Nosse to discuss selection 
responsibilities for the popular collections. 
 
Pam Pressly, the able assistant in Technical Services 
and Juanita Turner, Acting Shelf/Shipping Supervisor, 
retired on December 30.  They will both be missed. 
 
Special Projects:  Ron Antonucci continued to assist 
Collection Management with the ongoing redistribution of 
floating materials. He evaluated hundreds of books, 
DVDs, CDs, and audiobooks to determine if they should be 
relocated to a branch or Main department or discarded.  
He prepared discarded materials for shipping to the Book 
Sale. Mr. Antonucci also checked every floating item 
sent to Collection Management to make sure that patrons 
were not waiting for them.  He found over 200 items with 
holds, including 27 books and 147 CDs. 

 
Mr. Antonucci also compiled the results of his 
questionnaire on floating collections needs which was 
distributed to all branches and Mobile Services. He 
received 100% response. The data was consolidated into a 
spreadsheet and distributed to Collection Management, 
Technical Services and branch management. 
 
Mr. Antonucci will return to Public Services as the 
Manager of the Brooklyn Branch in January. 
 
Collection Management:  The department completed 2011 
selections by mid December.  Bonnie Bolton, Laura 
Mommers and Pam Pressly volunteered to assist other 
departments once for the last few weeks. Ms. Bolton 
received orders for the Acquisitions Department.  Ms. 
Mommers received Acquisition’s orders and worked in the 
Shelf/Shipping Department.  Ms. Pressly assisted in  
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processing periodicals for the Acquisitions Department.  
Ms. Pressly ordered and supervised distribution of 
Cleveland City Tax forms to Branches which will arrive 
to Branches early in January 2012. 
  
Mr. Welch published a book review in the Plain Dealer on 
December 4.  Mr. Welch’s top street lit selections for 
2011 appeared December 15 in Library Journal’s print 
edition for Best Genre Fiction 2011.  Mr. Welch also co-
wrote a column about library services to teenage males 
which appeared in the December issue of VOYA.  Mr. 
Welch’s monthly street lit column appeared on Library 
Journal’s website on December 27.  
 
High Demand:  Staff added 385 titles and 7,890 items. 
They ordered 516 titles and 7,258 items, and paid 284 
invoices, for a total value of $ 109,942.51.  The High 
Demand staff also processed 3,219 items for the 
Acquisitions Department. They paid 856 invoices for the 
Acquisitions Department. 
 
Book Preparation:   In December, the Book Preparation 
staff processed 18,867 items.  Elizabeth Hegstrom 
conducted interviews for a new Materials Processing 
Technician and served on the panel interviewing for a 
new librarian in Catalog. 
 
Catalog:  Jeni Delfs, Catalog Librarian, took over 
responsibility for the received orders with holds & 
searched for books with holds placed after the items 
were received.  Librarians cataloged 4,774 titles and 
added 5,302 items for CPL. Catalog Clerical staff added 
4,065 titles and 10,114 items.   
 
Michael Monaco has been working with Kelly Ross of 
Special Collections to create catalog records for 
various archival collections.  Records for a collection 
of photographs taken by Clevelander William Moos, and 
records for two collections of chess problems, were 
among those added to the local catalog this month.  
Mr. Monaco has also been working with Polly Reynolds of 
the Hudson Library and Historical Society on a similar 
project for that CLEVNET library’s archives.  Because 
archival collections are cataloged according to 
different rules than those for cataloging most other 
library materials (Describing Archives: A Content 
Standard, or DACS), and because the records use a 
different data format than that used in OCLC and  
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SirsiDynix (Encoded Archival Description, or EAD), the 
project posed a number of interesting challenges. Regina 
Houseman assisted Mr. Monaco with her expertise in DACS.  
Dawn Grattino cataloged a rare book on architecture from 
1697 in German, Theatrum architecturæ civilis by 
Karl Philipp Dieussart (ocn765336554). 
 
Ms. Grattino and Ms. Houseman attended the Northern Ohio 
Technical Services Librarians (NOTSL) 2011 Fall Program 
“Coming to Terms with Genre/Form Access.”   
Materials Processing Manager Elizabeth Hegstrom and 
Acquisitions Manager Sandy Jelar Elwell assisted 
Andrea Johnson with interviewing for a Technical 
Services Librarian position. 
 
Acquisitions:  Leslie Pultorak, Acquisitions Librarian, 
returned from a leave of absence on December 19th and 
resumed her regular activities in the Department. 
 
The Librarians in the Acquisitions Department spent most 
of the month placing the remaining orders for 2011; all 
orders were placed by December 21st.  They also completed 
several annual end-of-year projects to ensure that the 
order information for all open purchase orders would 
correctly rollover into the 2012 fiscal year in Sirsi.  
The projects consisted of manually canceling old orders; 
creating new orderlines on existing purchase orders for 
titles with partial receipts; reviewing and editing 
order information; and deleting any EDI invoices from 
Sirsi that had not be approved for payment before the 
end of the year.  December 22nd was the last day for 
staff to receive materials and pay invoices in Sirsi. 
 
Staff from other Technical Service Departments 
volunteered to assist the Acquisitions Department with 
the ordering and receiving of library materials and the 
processing of invoices for payment so that these tasks 
could be completed before the end of the year rollover.  
Laura Mommers, Collection Management Librarian, 
continued to assist the Acquisitions Department with 
placing end of the year orders and the receiving of 
library materials.  Bonnie Bolton, Collection Management 
Librarian, and Laura Wallencheck, Preservation 
Assistant, also assisted with the receiving of library 
materials.  Tonya Jenkins and Lisa Kowalczyk, Technical 
Services Librarians, cross-trained Shirley Jones and 
Paula Stout, Senior Catalog Clerks, to receive DVDs in 
Sirsi.  High Demand staff also assisted with the  
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receiving of library materials and the processing of 
invoices for payment. 
 
Acquisitions staff ordered a total of 5,162 titles, 
received 16,440 items, and processed a total of 2,984 
invoices.  Serials staff received 2,292 periodicals and 
707 serials, added 752 periodical items, 311 serial 
items.  They added 667 paperbacks, processed 109 
periodical and serial claims, and modified 38 serial 
controls. 
 
Preservation:  Fourteen Lincoln High School yearbook 
volumes and one East High yearbook were added to the 
Digital Gallery. The total number of yearbook pages 
available digitally is now 15,081 (up from 13,016 pages at 
the end of November.)  
 
Three batches of historic Cleveland photographs were 
selected and shipped to Northeast Document Conservation 
Center for digitization: 219 photos of automobiles, 
railroads, and industry; 58 early street photos (St. 
Clair- Prospect-East 9th Street), and 159 portraits from 
the Standiford collection. Photographs of the Tremont 
neighborhood, the West Side Market, and of historic 
Cleveland buildings were also added to the Digital 
Gallery as were two Cleveland City Directories, the Tom 
Johnson letters, and the John G. White Collection’s 
Bilder aus Mekka.  
 
With the retirement of Juanita Turner, the 
responsibility for managing the Lake Shore off site 
storage collection was temporarily transferred to 
Preservation. Beginning December 28 the pages report to 
Preservation, and the holds list and requests are 
monitored by Preservation. 
 
Shelf/Shipping: The staff of the Shelf/Shipping 
department sent 829 items to the Main Library for 
requests.  A total of 1,792 telescopes of new materials 
shipped out to the Main Library and Branches. The 
Technicians sent 20,248 items to the Acquisitions and 
High Demand departments. 
 
Darryl Pless received his CPR/AED card for the certified 
training he took last month.  Juanita Turner and Lynne 
Roderick from Planning and Research reviewed forms used 
by the department for updating and discarding.  Mrs. 
Turner explained the procedures for operating the  
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Shelf/Shipping department to Mrs. Sandy Jelar-Elwell and 
Mrs. Ann Olszewski before she retired from the Cleveland 
Public Library at the end of this month. 
 
 
MARKETING & COMMUNICATIONS 
 
 

Media coverage for the 
month of December included 
49 print and online 
publications. The full 
report, available in the 
Marketing department, 
shows ad values of 
$57,272.79 with a news 
circulation audience of 
30,529,122 people. In 
December, the online media 

outlets that featured CPL events and programs received 
2,658,299 unique visitors. Ads to promote MyTunes 
appeared in the The Plain Dealer and Cleveland.com. A 
testimonial ad featuring patron, Vincent Maul, ran in 
the Campus Observer. The Kokoon Exhibit at Main Library 
was featured on This Week on Kaleidoscope. 
 
An overview of meetings conducted or attended by Acting 
Assistant Marketing and Communications 
Administrator/Graphics Manager Cathy Poilpre will 
indicate marketing and graphics activities: 

 Board meeting 
 Finance Committee meeting 
 Friends annual meeting 
 Regular meetings with director and marketing team 
consisting of public relations consultants David 
Fitz, Michael Graham and Erika McLaughlin; PSS 
assistant administrator; and Web Applications 
manager 

 Monthly Branch Managers’ meeting 
 Monthly Main Managers’ meeting 
 Design Session: CPL School/Engagement 
 Discussed media coverage: Plain Dealer, Radio 
Disney 
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GRAPHICS 
 
Graphics staff designed, printed and distributed 83 
printed pieces in December, including graphics for the 
library website and 4 staff newsletters.  
 
Promotional pieces included: Genealogy Clinics; Re-entry 
Resources; Jan/Feb Computer Class Schedule, CPL 
Cleveland Memories Calendar, MLK Day calendar and flier; 
Friends Year End Appeal bookplate and collateral; Music 
at Main; New identity for Foreign Literature booklists; 
Playhouse Square Bookmarks for Hair and Ten Chimneys; 
Window Display in the Statler Arms to promote Friends 
gift shop; 72,000 Routing Slips; 5 staff newsletters. 
 
WEBWARE  www.cpl.org and other CPL sites 
 
Twitter followers are up from 2,258 in 2010 to 3,247 
currently. Facebook fans are up from 2,815 in 2010 to 
3,648 currently. Downloads of books in an electronic 
format (ebooks) were up from 27,928 in 2010 to 52,900 
currently. 
 
Library News on the www.cpl.org homepage featured the 
following items for December: eBook Reader Test Drive; 
Cleveland Public Library Board of Trustees Meeting; and 
“From Concept to Construction: Making the Dream Our 
Reality”: 27th Annual Commemorative Martin Luther King, 
Jr. Program.  
 
During the month of December, the following events, 
programs, and information were promoted on www.cpl.org: 
My Place 2 Dream, Create, Grow: Vincent Maul; My Tunes: 
2012 Rock Hall Nominees; 27th Annual Commemorative 
Martin Luther King, Jr. Program; Celebrate with Books; 
Letters About Literature; CPL Digital Gallery: Step into 
the Past; Literary Criticism Online; Live eMedia Chat 
Support; CPL150: How can we serve you in 2019; When 
animal assignments attack: Grzimek’s Animal Life; Muzzy 
Online: Language Courses for Children; TumbleBook 
Library: eBooks for eKids; Homework Help; For Students 
Online; BRRRR! Winter Reads (for Teens); and Stop the 
Hate: Youth Speak Out – Maltz Museum of Jewish Heritage 
Essay Contest. 
 
The following pages where edited, added, or promoted on 
the CPL Staff Center: Staff Newsletter; Core Values; and 
New Circulation Policy. 
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13 Popular Topic pages were updated with new content in 
December.  
 
4 Senior Topic Guides were updated with new content in 
December. 
 
A new seasonal Read it! booklist was added to the Teen 
site: BRRRR! Winter Reads. 
 
The fifth “Off the Shelf” was sent out on December 8th 
to a distribution list of 2,179. It featured Celebrate 
with Books; Knit Your Way to a Warmer Cleveland; eBook 
Reader Test Drive; Caption Contest Winner; New Arrivals; 
and News: Cleveland Public Library Board of Trustees 
Meeting.  
 
The following two booklists were added to the site and 
linked from the Theater Popular Topic: Ten Chimneys, 
January 13 - February 5, 2011 (at Cleveland Play House) 
and Hair, January 17 - 29, 2012 (at Playhouse Square). 
 
The following ProQuest database URLs were changed and 
reported to Andrea Johnson in Cataloging and Ron 
Burdick, Chair of the Electronic Resources Committee: 
British Humanities Index; Call and Post;  Ethnic 
Newswatch; Index Islamicus; New York Times Historical; 
PAIS; and Wall Street Journal. 
 
The new children’s resource BookFlix was added to the 
Research Databases page and the Kid’s website. 
The 52 issues of volume 39 (2012) of the Staff 
Newsletter were set up for newsletter entrants, Graphics 
staff, and staff who access the newsletter on the Staff 
Center. 
 
 
BUILDINGS SERVICES 
 
The Buildings office completed numerous branch 
inspections and continues to monitor utility bills. 
 
Maintenance Mechanics continue to maintain the buildings 
for the safety and comfort of patrons and staff. Several 
zone thermostats were replaced to help keep even 
temperatures throughout the branch at Fleet. A new 
heating valve actuator for the main air handling unit 
and power ventilator for the boiler flue was installed 
at Fulton. The air compressor was repaired at Glenville.  
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Several heating valves sequences were reconfigured for 
better control and a leaking hot water pump was replaced 
at Jefferson. All the air handling units have been 
winterized at Lakeshore. The air handling unit for the 
auditorium in LSW was winterized. The broken fan guard 
for the Liebert dry cooler located in the window well of 
Main was replaced. A leaking hot water pump was replaced 
at Sterling. The control wiring for the new boilers and 
the rooftop units were completed and smoke detectors to 
control sequence for the rooftop units was added at West 
Park. The controls for the Reznor rooftop heater and 
garage exhaust fan were reconfigured and the thermostats 
for the heaters in the Garage were replaced. 
 
The Carpenters and Painters repaired walls and painted 
several offices on the tenth floor of LSW. Walls were 
repaired and painted after the work station was removed 
in Mobile Services. A roof leak was repaired at Eastman. 
 
The Garage installed a new plow on truck #8 and 
continues to service snow blowers and plow snow. 
 
 
SAFETY & SECURITY OPERATIONS 
 
SAFETY    
 

• On December 22, 2011 at 1:39 PM, the fire alarm 
manual pull station on the lower level of LSW was 
activated next to Stairwell 15.  There was no fire. 
The fire department responded. The facility was 
evacuated  and the pull station and system was 
reset.  After checking equipment and multiple 
resets of the system, it was discovered that the 
fire department had locked out the elevators and 
had not reset them prior to leaving the facility.  
The elevators were reset.  The staff was let in 
first and then the patrons prior to discovering the 
elevators were not working. Security allowed 
patrons to enter the Library before employees had 
returned to staff areas. Public Services will now 
remain at the Security Desk at LSW to determine 
when patrons can reenter the Library after an 
evacuation. Security has also developed, published, 
and distributed a resetting process to ensure 
systems are reset before returning to normal 
operations.   
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• A fire alarm smoke detector activated the LSW fire 
alarm on 12/23/2011 at approximately 7:15 AM when 
the facility was occupied only by employees. Due to 
the lack of information on the Simplex alarm panel, 
it was difficult to isolate the location of the 
alarm.  It took approximately 5.5 hours for Simplex 
to arrive after Simplex stated at 10:00 they would 
arrive within the hour. After arrival, the 
technician spent three hours ascertaining the 
system configuration and location of the fire alarm 
panels. Since the Simplex system is very complex 
and involves two systems that flow into one main 
system, a specific protocol was developed and 
distributed to Security and Buildings staff to 
reset the system.  This is another example of the 
lack of information that the previous administrator 
should have shared with staff.  As a result, it 
takes Security longer to address system issues 
because there is no documentation on the process, 
which increases investigation and response for such 
events.  This has happened with fire, security 
access control, panic alarms, burglar alarms, and 
pilfer guard systems.   The Agency is working to 
remedy this situation, but has taken the time and 
will continue to take time to develop processes to 
address these deficiencies.  

• Developed, achieved concurrence, published and 
implemented emergency contact procedure for 
administrators and security staff effective 
12/29/2011.   

 
SECURITY  
 
Security Systems  
 

• Obtained quotations for replacement of access 
control systems for Main, LSW, Lakeshore, Rice and 
Garden Valley.  Will provide quotations to Finance 
Committee.  

• Access cards were ordered to permit the activation 
of the LSW door locking process to begin in 
January. Limited documentation exists for the 
access control system so it will take some time to 
program the new access level. Security advised the 
staff.  

• The staff must be advised, access cards must be 
programmed and distributed. The complete rollout of  
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the employee entry door secured access program is 
anticipated to be by January 31, 2012.    

• Panic alerts were tested at System facilities and 
the book mobiles.  The LSW first floor buttons have 
been found to be non functional.  Vendor states 
that the panic system is tied into the access 
control system.  Due to the age of the access 
control system, the specific part that allows the 
panic alarms to activate has failed and is no 
longer manufactured, so the panic alarm buttons 
cannot be repaired.  Security has reported the 
panic alarm failures to affected areas immediately 
after the testing on December 8, 2011. At Michael 
Ruffing’s request, Security communicated the 
nonoperational panic alarms to CPL Main and LSW 
staff on December 14, 2011.   

• Research continues on individual communication 
alerting systems for personnel.   

• Staff on LSW Floor 4 Government Documents reported 
a patron in a staff area who entered through a 
staff entry door on December 28, 2011.  Nothing was 
reported stolen and when confronted by Security 
upon exiting the building, the patron was found to 
not have any library materials in his possession. 
Staff does not close or lock many doors that are 
adjacent to public areas and as a result, patrons 
routinely enter staff areas.  Security staff has 
been advised to continue to monitor staff areas.  
We have directed staff to wear identification cards 
and asked staff to challenge individuals in staff 
areas who are not wearing identification cards and, 
if necessary, contact Security for assistance.  

 
Branch Patrol 
 

• Staffing of Branch Patrol is at an elevated 
priority due the recent increase in branch security 
incidents.  Due to staffing issues, Branch Patrol 
has been operating primarily with one Branch Patrol 
Unit daily. Staffing will be increased to two units 
when possible.  Three units will be in service when 
staffing vacancies are filled.   

• Supervisors and Officers continue to investigate 
Security Irregularity reports generated system-
wide.  The staff investigated 35 incidents during 
the month.  
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• Branch Patrol has been interviewing staff at 
branches concerning services being provided. Though 
staff reports that they are pleased with CPL 
Security presence, they would like more visits. 
Security is making every effort to staff Branch 
Patrol to two units per day when staffing permits.   

 
Communications Center  
 

• We have been evaluating the cameras in the CCTV 
system and found deficiencies that have to be 
addressed.  The Communications Center has not been 
consistently staffed in December due to vacations, 
sick time, FMLA, and holidays.  

 
Contract Security  

 
• When visiting branches in December, we have been 

asking about CPL Security services and G4S Contract 
Services.  G4S has had difficulty staffing our 
branches since they acquired the GM Lordstown plant 
account.  We met with G4S Management and asked them 
to develop a system by which they match skills sets 
of their guards to those needed at the branch to 
better serve us. We have not received feedback from 
them as to their plan of action.   CPL Security is 
working to consistently staff Branch Patrol to 
address branch requests for increased service.     

 
INCIDENTS  
 

• During the month, 20 alarms were received with no 
illegal entry being made nor any smoke or fire 
being detected.     

 
SAFETY & SECURITY EVENTS SUPPORT   
 

• A Safety & Security review was prepared for the 
Circlefest Event at University Circle.  Security 
was understaffed with two officers at the event 
that hosted 800 visitors at the MLK branch.    

 
RECORDS AND EQUIPMENT MANAGEMENT  
 

• Requested laptops for branch patrol and set up of 
personal directories for branch patrol to store 
records currently stored on external media. 
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• An equipment inventory is being conducted and 
transferred to Excel spreadsheet for continual 
management.   

• During the records review, out-of-service equipment 
was discovered and is now being inventoried and 
will be provided to the Property Management 
Administrator for proper disposition.    

 
ADMINISTRATION 
 

• Developed Vision statements for Agency and for 
individual parts of the Agency including Safety, 
Security, Emergency Preparedness and Operations 
Continuity. Presented Vision to Administrators for 
comment on December 20, 2011.    

• Developed interview questions for security officer 
and security supervisor positions. Forwarded to HR.   

 
 

AUTOMATION SERVICES 
 
Cleveland Public Library Projects: 
 
Automation, together with key staff from other 
departments selected Xerox as the vendor for a new 
printing solution that promises to simplify and improve 
the print services that the library offers to the 
public.  The solution was presented at the December 
board meeting.  The new multi-function devices include 
the ability to print in color or black and white; 
scanning to a USB flash drive; and faxing. 
 
Gates Grant PCs were installed at Fulton branch to 
provide more PCs for the public and comply with grant 
guidelines. 
 
Windows 7 PCs were prepared to replace the aging units 
in Lake Shore's training lab in order to provide a more 
reliable experience. 
 
The Network team replaced Broadway’s T1 line with a 
faster fiber network link; upgraded switches in Lake 
Shore; and added Lorain and Rockport branches to the 
wireless access point controllers. 
 
The fifth “Off the Shelf” was sent out on December 8th 
to a distribution list of 2,179. The issue featured  
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Celebrate with Books; The Warm-up Cleveland Project; The 
eBook Reader Test Drive Sessions; and the Cleveland 
Public Library Board of Trustees December Meeting.  
 
The new children’s resource BookFlix was added to the 
Research Databases page and the Kid’s website. An online 
literacy resource, BookFlix offers animated story books 
by pairing classic fictional video storybooks from 
Weston Woods with nonfiction eBooks from Scholastic. 
 
The Software team worked with Public Services and 
Wolper, a periodicals jobber, to try to identify a 
method for decreasing the amount of manual work in 
Popular Library to handle the increase in magazine 
titles as all circulating periodicals are moved into the 
department. The vendor was not able to offer any 
practical solution.  
 
Substantial customized programming was done to the AV 
Department pull list at the request of the Shelf 
Department manager.  The new programming allows the sort 
order of the list to reflect new shelving implemented by 
the department  and will save staff time in working with 
their substantial pull lists each day. 
 
The CPL Storage requests process was revised to send e-
mail rather than print the request to a printer in Lake 
Shore. 
 
Ann Palomo attended a meeting with NODIS to finalize 
data analysis for the strategic plan. 
End-of-year reports were sent to Acquisitions: SO-FIRM 
purchase orders, remaining partially received orders, 
and orders loaded but not received. 
 
CLEVNET Projects: 
 
Amy Pawlowski and David Reynolds provided online eMedia 
chat support from December 27-30. A total of 91 patrons 
were assisted with their use of the CLEVNET eMedia 
Collection and eBook readers.  The service was in 
anticipation of eReaders being given as gifts.  In the 
aftermath we find that Amazon claims about four million 
Kindles were purchased as Christmas gifts and it was 
estimated another one million Nook readers were given as 
gifts.  CLEVNET eMedia downloads increased by 89% over 
December 2010.  Before Christmas the Webware team and  
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Olivia Hoge also provided online demonstrations of 
eReaders for staff and public. 
 
Mr. Finnegan, Mr. Hood and Mr. Lenzer attended the 
CLEVNET Technology SIG meeting at the Avon branch of 
Lorain Public Library.  Major topics included gaming in 
libraries, with an eye to possibly creating a CLEVNET-
wide networked gaming event; and using disk imaging to 
improve efficiency of new workstation configuration. 
 
The Network Team met with Hudson Library and Shaker 
Heights Library to prepare for their migrations to voice 
over IP for telephony. 
 
Flowan Help Desk software was upgraded to the latest 
version. 
 
The Software team continued revising volume information 
for DVD sets to improve the efficiency of the request 
system. 
 
Patron hold wrappers for Wayne County were reconfigured. 
 
Kinsman's email domain was revised.  All reports were 
changed to deliver output to the new addresses. 
 
Acquisition fund rollovers were completed for Cleveland 
Law Library, Birchard Public Library, Willoughby-
Eastlake Public Library, Medina County District Library, 
and Lorain Public Library System.  Rollovers for other 
libraries will be completed after January 1. 
New item types and circulation map entries were created 
for Hubbard Public Library and Madison Public Library. 
New shelving locations were set up for Orrville Public 
Library. 
 
To improve efficiency a script was developed to load 
vendor files of preprocessed materials for CLEVNET 
libraries.  The retrieval and upload of the files 
previously required several manual steps for each file, 
sometimes as many as twenty files a day.  
 
KNOWITNOW: 
 
The Quality Assurance Committee for KnowItNow24x7 
welcomed a new member in December 2011: Pamela Bach, 
coordinator of the Info Commons at the University of  
 



 41
 
 
Cincinnati’s Langsam Library. Pamela fills the spot 
vacated by Katie Blocksidge of Owens Community College. 
 
The KnowItNow24x7 Coordinator visited several northeast 
Ohio locations to visit staff and drop off promotional 
materials this month: Lutheran High School East, East 
Cleveland Public Library, Cleveland Heights-University 
Heights Public Library, and Shaker Heights Public 
Library. 
 
At the request of Dr. Miriam Matteson of Kent State 
University's School of Library and Information Science, 
the KnowItNow24x7 Coordinator spoke with a library 
school student interested in virtual reference and 
answered questions and hosted a "practice" session on 
the KnowItNow24x7 software. 
 
Statistics 
 

 Dec-10 Dec-11
OverDrive 
Downloads 27,928 

52,900

Twitter 
Followers 2,258 

3,247

Facebook Fans 2,815 3,648
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Automation Services Statistics, 12/2011 

 
# Cases 
Opened 

# Cases 
Closed 

Site 
Visits TOTAL

HARDWARE     
CPL Main 68 63 40 171
CPL Branch 55 57 25 137
CPL Lake Shore 19 14 3 36
CLEVNET 13 14 9 36
PUBLIC    0
HARDWARE TOTAL 155 148 77 380
     

SOFTWARE     
CPL Main 20 20  40
CPL Branch 15 15  30
CPL Lake Shore 11 11  22
CLEVNET 54 54  108
PUBLIC 142 142  284
SOFTWARE TOTAL 242 242 0 484
     

WEBWARE     
CPL Main 10 10 1 21
CPL Branch 3 3  6
CPL Lake Shore 2 2  4
CLEVNET 7 7  14
PUBLIC 153 153  306
WEBWARE TOTAL 175 175 1 351

     
KIN     

CPL Main 20 18  38
CPL Branch 5 4  9
CLEVNET 25 23  48
PUBLIC    0
KIN Library 11 11  22
OHIOLink 
Library 2 2  4
After Dark 2   2

KIN TOTAL 65 58 0 123
     

GRAND TOTAL 637 623 78 
  
1,338 

 
 
 
 
 



 43
 
 
 
Mr. Corrigan adjourned to the Organizational Meeting at 
1:36 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
_____________________  _______________________ 
Thomas D. Corrigan   Alan Seifullah 
President     Secretary 
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2012 ORGANIZATIONAL MEETING OF THE LIBRARY BOARD 
 
Mr. Werner called the meeting to order at 1:37 p.m. 
 
Election of Officers 
 
Mr. Werner, Nominating Committee Chair, presented the 
following report on behalf of the Nominating Committee 
which was comprised of himself, Alan Seifullah and 
Maritza Rodriguez. 
 
President-----------------------------Thomas D. Corrigan 
Vice President------------------------Maritza Rodriguez 
Secretary-----------------------------Alan Seifullah 
 
Mr. Werner stated that current officers retain their 
offices for 2012. 
 
Mr. Werner moved that the nominations be closed. Mr. 
Parker second the motion, which passed unanimously by 
roll call vote. 
 
The Nominating Committee’s report was approved 
unanimously by voice vote. 
 
 
Election of Fiscal Officer & Appointment of Deputy 
Fiscal Officers 
 
Mr. Corrigan moved approval of the following resolution. 
Mr. Werner seconded the motion, which passed unanimously 
by roll call vote. 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, That Carolyn Krenicky be elected to 
serve as Fiscal Officer from the Year 2012 
Organizational Meeting  through the Year 2013 
Organizational Meeting and that a stipend of $ 400.00 
per month be paid for the duties as Fiscal Officer; and  
 
BE IT RESOLVED, That Laura Armstrong and Lawrence  
Novotny be appointed to serve as First and Second Deputy 
Fiscal Officer from the Year 2012 Organizational  
Meeting through the Year 2013 Organizational Meeting and 
that a stipend of $250.00 per month be paid to each for 
the duties as First and Second Deputy Fiscal Officer. 

 
 
 

ELECTION OF 
OFFICERS 
  Elected 
 
 
 

FISCAL OFFICER 
  Elected 
 
DEPUTY FISCAL 
OFFICERS 
  Appointed 
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Mr. Corrigan jokingly stated that these are the three 
individuals, under the Ohio Revised Code, who can go to  
jail.  Mr. Corrigan thanked them for their work with the 
Board. 
 
Renewal of Surety Bonds on Fiscal Officers 
 
Mr. Corrigan moved approval of the following resolution. 
Mr. Werner seconded the motion, which passed unanimously 
by roll call vote. 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, That the Public Official 
Surety Bond on the Fiscal Officer and Deputy  
Fiscal Officers for coverage of $250,000 be  
renewed through the next Organizational  
Meeting in 2013. 
 
 
The Organizational Meeting was adjourned at 1:40 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
_____________________  _______________________ 
Thomas D. Corrigan   Alan Seifullah 
President     Secretary 

 SURETY BOND ON 
FISCAL OFFICERS 
  Approved 
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